Sometimes you don't know the value of a moment until it becomes a memory.

## OLD FAITHFUL WATCH PARTY

Mr. Billy Stanley is a retired engineer. A smart and physically active man for most of his life, Mr. Stanley's dementia has robbed him of many of his physical and mental capabilities; a hard thing for him and a hard thing for his wife to watch.

On a routine visit to Mr. Stanley in his nursing home room on a day that was a particularly hard day, Hospice of East Texas Chaplain, David Badders asked Mr. Stanley what he would like to do, anything he would like to do if only he could. The answer was unexpected. "I'd like to go see Old Faithful," said Mr. Stanley. "I always wanted to see that, and I never did."

That's the kind of statement that sets the Hospice of East Texas team into motion. There's something one of our patients wants. What can we do to make it happen?

Chaplain David contacted Marleen Elkins, volunteer coordinator, and Dave Leming, Mr. Stanley's Hospice volunteer. Dave did some research and found out that it was possible to watch the eruptions of Old Faithful in Yellowstone National Park in Wyoming via a live web cam set up by the geyser. Dave also figured out



Nelda and Billy Stanley with Dave Leming, volunteer (back) and David Badders, chaplain (right).

how to connect to the webcam with his computer and how to stream the footage onto the television in the nursing home's living room.

Marleen called Colonial Lindale nursing home and proposed having an "Old Faithful Watch Party." The staff was delighted!

On the appointed day, Dave arrived early to get all the technology set up, and when Mr. Stanley and his wife, Nelda, came into the room they were greeted by the site of Old Faithful in real time on the television. Like the park visitors on the screen, waiting patiently all bundled up

Continued on next page.





Continued from front page.

against the cold, the "Old Faithful Watch Party" in the nursing home gathered around to watch and wait. Marleen shared a guide book she bought on a recent vacation with beautiful color photos of Old Faithful.

Then, something magical happened. Mr. Stanley's engineering mind kicked into high gear. "What is the volume of water the geyser spouts?" he asked. "How high does it go?" "How often does it erupt?" Engaged, happy, and animated, Mr. Stanley fired question after question, his eyes twinkling, and a smile on his face, as Marleen found the answers in the guide book. Mrs. Stanley beamed at the sight of her husband, talkative and "on point," the way he had once been. Then, it was time. Old Faithful erupted, just as it does every day, exactly on schedule, and the "Old Faithful Watch Party" was there to cheer this wonder of nature, so far away and yet right there in the living room of Colonial Lindale.

"What would you like to do?" Chaplain David had asked on a particularly hard day. The Hospice of East Texas team took Mr. Billy Stanley to Yellowstone National Park to see Old Faithful just as he wished, creating a really good day and some special moments full of joy and wonder.



## A Note From Marji

I am surrounded by phenomenal people every day at Hospice of East Texas. Our boards of directors are committed, visionary and inspire us. Our staff are dedicated, expert professionals whose passion for our work and compassion know no bounds. Our volunteers are simply the best, freely giving their time and caring to extend the reach of our mission. And our generous donors, as they have always done, support our work in ways both big and small.

The health care landscape is ever-changing, but the phenomenal people of Hospice of East Texas are flexible as well as committed and generous. While our commitment to our mission is unwavering, we are also looking at new ways to serve and partners who share a common cause, to make certain that comfort, dignity and peace at the end of life are possible for everyone.

2018 was a challenging year, but as we enter 2019 the phenomenal people of Hospice of East Texas remain dedicated, compassionate, visionary and strong. We continue to hold those we serve at the heart of our work every day, replacing pain, despair and uncertainty with comfort, hope and support to navigate this most difficult of life's transitions.

## Thank You to Our Hope Blooms Pop-Up Shop Vendors & Committee!

## Pop-Up Shop Vendors

Amy Ashwood Designs
Athleta
Cole and Co.

House of Wynne
Jewels and Jeans
Lauren Ferrell Designs

The Perfect Peony Sadie's Stitchery Uno Más Por Favor



Sherry Dunn, Co-chairman
Debbie Roosth, Co-chairman
Alesha Williams Buckner
Elizabeth Hutcheson
Frances Jackson
Jennifer Walsh





Benefiting the Bereavement Programs of Hospice of East Texas

## Thank You to Our Sponsors!

#### **ROSE SPONSORS**

Paula Bates and Sandie Propst

Johnna Fullen & Kaela Young









**TABLE SPONSORS** 







Kathryn M. Lake

Junior League of Tyler, Inc.

















Bob and Derrith Bondurant

Christina and Garnett Brookshire A. W. Riter, Jr. Family Foundation

Nancy and Bob Roseman

### **MAGNOLIA SPONSORS**



Anonymous Kathy Babin Bosworth & Associates Bobby and Kris Curtis





Marji Ream and Dr. Steve Cohen Bea Schroeder

### **CAMELIA SPONSORS**

Mary Lauren and Bruce Faulkner

Kathy Hayden

Suzanne and Scott Myers



Marilyn Abegg-Glass Nancy and Mark Abernathy Twinkle Duncan Jennifer and John Gaston



Ginger Haberle Holley Howard Nancy Lamar and Claire Lamar Diane Lestor

Carol and Jim Mazzu

### **IN-KIND SPONSORS**





Sponsors as of print deadline.



Preston and Peggy Smith Penny Stephens



**Byars McCall** Michael and Fritter McNally Linda K. Thomas Your Philanthropy





## **Special Volunteers**

At the Hospice Annual Meeting and Celebration in February, two special volunteers and a group of volunteers were honored for their exceptional contributions to the Hospice of East Texas mission.



### **Hearts N Harmony**

There are more than 250 volunteers at Hospice of East Texas. East Texas. Most of them have two legs. Most, but not all... because there is a very special group of volunteers who have four legs, the canine volunteers from Hearts N Harmony who volunteer with their human companions.

Founded in 2000, this very special group came into being specifically to serve the patients, families and staff of Hospice of East Texas. Each week, twice a week, a team of two dogs and their humans come to the Robert M. Rogers Hospice Center to share their gifts of unconditional love.

The dogs know when it's time to go to "work." When they see their cape or the special collar and leash they wear, something changes. They're not just dogs, they are trained, compassionate volunteers, ready and willing to help.

The canine team is usually one large dog and one small one, and they like to work together, each bringing unique skills. Approaching a family standing in the hallway outside their loved one's room, the bigger dogs seem to sense who needs attention and walk up slowly, leaning in for contact and offering their head to be scratched. With permission, they will lay their big head on a patient's bed and gaze sweetly at them. The

smaller dogs, usually bouncier, somehow know to be more still and quiet when they are at HomePlace. If a patient wants a visit, they will lie quietly on their bed, for as long as the patient wants.

Their human companions say the dogs just "know" and the humans have learned to listen to them, marveling at the sixth sense the dogs have. They know when to leave and when to stay longer with a patient.

Crystal Jones tells the story of one visit she remembers vividly, the thought of it still bringing tears to her eyes. "Chase and I went in to see a little lady in her 90's. As we entered the room she called out, 'Oh, Skipper, I knew you were coming to see me!' The lady shared that all her family and her friends were gone and that she herself was ready. She thought Chase was her beloved dog, Skipper, and she was delighted that he had come to see her one last time." Crystal and Chase completed their visits to patients and staff, and returned to the lady's room before leaving that day. She had passed away.

Ruth Compton shares that their work at Hospice is not easy for the dogs. "It really takes a lot out of them. They offer themselves to the patients and families, and it's as if they pick up so many emotions. They are also a great stress reliever for the staff who enjoy their visits so much. You know, what the people at Hospice do is hard. They are so professional and so competent, but it's hard, and the visits from these volunteers are a bright spot in their week."

"When people hear that we work at Hospice, they often say, 'Oh, I couldn't do that,'" says Ruth. My response is, "I can't imagine not doing it!" And we at Hospice of East Texas can't imagine our week without the Hearts In Harmony volunteers!



**Bobby Crone** 

There are some people who are just fixtures at Hospice of East Texas, and Bobby Crone is one of them. You can find him at our offices most every day... and even on the days you don't see him around, it's most likely that he's doing something, somewhere for Hospice.

Hospice has a yard service, but Bobby puts the finishing touches on their work to make sure the grounds and gardens around the Robert M. Rogers Hospice Center and HomePlace always look nice. In the warmer months, Bobby is often at work just as the sun comes up, before it gets too hot. No limb touches the ground for too long!

For several years, Bobby volunteered to lead the bereavement support group for people who had

lost their spouses, a job that requires great compassion and attention.

Bobby makes regular rounds to the freezers in all the employee break rooms and office areas to keep them stocked with ice cream and frozen treats, such a nice touch that is so appreciated by our staff.

And for years and years, Bobby has volunteered to visit hospice patients in their homes. His volunteer coordinator knows that she can count on Bobby for any assignment, anywhere. He will go to homes, nursing homes, assisted living facilities. He is willing to help those patients and families who are difficult or who live in difficult circumstances. It doesn't matter. Bobby knows what they are going through, because Hospice of East Texas cared for his beloved Martha in the final months of her life. It's because he had the same experience that Bobby now gives back to Hospice of East Texas.

We can't imagine a day in the life of Hospice of East Texas without the presence of Bobby Crone.



**Kathryn Rogers** 

Kathryn Rogers is a registered nurse whose professional career spanned three decades, in Michigan, Dallas and Tyler. She was an OB supervisor, a medical researcher, an ICU supervisor, and the OR supervisor at what was known as "the chest hospital"

back in the day. She held a corporate position supervising nursing homes and built two assisted living facilities.

Through all those jobs and in all those places, Kathryn developed a heart for patients at the end of life, and when she retired, she decided being a hospice volunteer might be for her. "I went to Hospice of East Texas for a tour, and that sold me," she says.

"People ask me why I chose to volunteer at Hospice," says Kathryn, "and my answer is 'Hospice chose me.' I really feel this is where I was meant to be, especially after the death of my husband. Hospice saved my life." Kathryn volunteers at Hospice four mornings a week. She would volunteer every day, but her boss, Kim Reel, the volunteer coordinator, makes her take a day off!

Kathryn's volunteer job is to call the physician of record for each Hospice patient who has passed away, to let the doctor know of their passing. Some days it's ten calls, some days it's thirty. The calls are a courtesy so that doctors' offices are informed and can update their records, but it's also more than that. The relationship between many patients, their physicians and the office staff can go back decades, and the calls are often meaningful and touching to those who receive them.

The calls are an extra touch from Hospice of East Texas, letting the physicians and their staff know that we are thinking of them too. Kathryn has been doing these calls so long and so well, that when she's out and someone else is making the calls, the physicians' office staff say, "Where is Kathryn?"

Hospice of East Texas is very grateful to Kathryn Rogers for the gift of her time and the gift of her heart for our patients and families.

## Hospice of East Texas 2018 by the Numbers

### **Extraordinary Care, Compassion and Commitment**

Throughout East Texas, the staff and volunteers of Hospice of East Texas provide the extraordinary care and compassion which makes moments matter to the patients and families we serve. As the region's largest and longest-serving hospice organization, we uphold our commitment to care that is unique in its quality, depth and breadth of service.

Total patients cared for in 2018:	2166
Patients per day (Home Care average daily census)	
Patients per Day (Home Place average daily census)	
Percent of patients with a cancer diagnosis	
Percent of patients with a non-cancer diagnosis	
Miles driven for patient care	



### **Volunteers**

251 volunteers 17,469 volunteer hours \$439,536 dollars saved by utilizing volunteers





### **Loving Attention**

104 visits by Hearts N Harmony volunteers 4,421 donated meals for families in HomePlace





### **Caring Support**

17,400 bereavement mailings to families after the death of their loved one4,146 phone calls to bereaved families42 support groups for those grieving a loss2 camps for grieving children





### Care that makes moments matter

370 patients who were veterans of our country's armed services were recognized by Hospice of East Texas

"We Honor Veterans" program.

\$910,548 in care provided to patients who did not have Medicare or insurance to pay for their care.

1,652 specialized consults provided by Texas Palliative Care.







Hospice of East Texas is NOT in existence to make a profit from end-of-life care. We ARE here to fulfill Evelyn Lake's vision.



### A Letter to Our Donors

Thirty-seven years ago, Evelyn Lake and her friends in the Junior League of Tyler founded Hospice of East Texas. They had a vision for compassionate hospice care available to everyone, and that is the same vision that drives us today. In those early days and during these past thirty-seven years, we have faced and overcome numerous challenges.

Today, the challenges facing everyone in the healthcare industry (including Hospice of East Texas) may be the greatest ever. Escalating costs and declining reimbursement from the government and insurance companies are driving massive consolidation across the entire industry – insurance companies, pharmaceuticals, doctors, hospitals, and hospices – all seeking greater economies of scale.

We are also facing a dramatic increase in for-profit hospices – most of whom are not headquartered in East Texas, or even in Texas. Most don't accept complicated and expensive patient cases or provide palliative care. They provide limited or no services to those who cannot pay for their care. And none have an inpatient facility like our beautiful HomePlace.

So, how are WE at Hospice of East Texas responding? As we have done since our founding, we WILL evolve and adapt while maintaining our mission and commitment to the community.

In addition to proactively reducing costs without impacting the quality of care, we are aggressively pursuing four major strategies:

- Strategic relationships with local hospital systems;
- Leveraging relationships with other major not-for-profit hospices in Texas;
- Innovative marketing to further enhance awareness of HOET;
- And, further strengthening relationships with and support from our donor community

The generous financial support of our friends has given Hospice of East Texas a solid base of financial reserves in the Hospice of East Texas Foundation. These reserves will help us weather the current challenges and provide us the time while we implement our strategies to ensure we serve East Texas for the next thirty-seven years.

When you look at our logo, it is no accident that part of our symbol is a heart. So many of you, our supporters, have first-hand experience with the compassionate care we have provided to family and friends through the years. Hospice of East Texas is NOT in existence to make a profit from end-of-life care. We ARE here to fulfill Evelyn Lake's vision.

I thank you for your support in the past, and I ask for your support as we move into the next thirty seven years. More than ever before, we need your support and prayers. God bless you!

**Scott Myers**2019 Chairman of the Board





4111 University Blvd Tyler, Texas 75701 903-266-3400 | 800-777-9860

of East Texas Foundation

Non Profit US Postage P A I D Tyler, Texas Permit No. 130



## HOSPICE OF EAST TEXAS 2019 Board of Directors

Scott Myers Chairman

Bob Roseman Vice-Chairman

Sherry Dunn Secretary

Eddie Howard Treasurer

Nancy Abernathy Kathy Babin

Bob Bondurant

Gillian Brasfield

Garnett Brookshire

Tom Brown

Rev. Ralph Caraway
Twinkle Duncan

Jonna Fitzgerald

Johnna Fullen

Rev. Reginald Garrett

Julie Greene

Rick Jett (Ex-Officio)

Jeb Jones

Kathryn Lake

Tracy Lisner

Jason Proctor

Kristen Seeber

Linda Thomas

Jay Ward

Joseph Woelkers

### HOSPICE OF EAST TEXAS FOUNDATION

#### 2019 Board of Directors

Robert Bailes Chairman

Rick Rayford Chairman-Elect

Craig Adams Secretary

Mel Lovelady Treasurer

Rick Allen (Ex-Officio)

Randy Childress

**Bobby Curtis** 

**Bob Dyer** 

Dawn Franks

Immediate Past Chair

Jim Gillen

Sharon Howell
Rick Jett (Ex-Officio)

Rabbi Neal Katz

Mel Lovelady

Jim Mazzu

oiiii wazzu

Scott Myers James Ray

Marjorie Ream (Ex-Officio)

Peggy Smith

# Like us on Facebook

If you would prefer not to receive mailings from Hospice of East Texas Foundation, please email us at wfrizzell@hospiceofeasttexas.org or call us at 903.266.3400 ext 140 (1.800.777.9860.)

### HOSPICE OF EAST TEXAS

### 2019 Leadership Team

Marjorie Ream, RN, MN
President/CEO

Tom Beets, MD Medical Director

Christi Baggett

Vice President of Operations and Innovation

Nancy Lamar, MSSW, CAP Vice President of Community Relations

Kristy Morris, RN, BSN, CHPN
Vice President of Clinical Affairs

Linda Navarro, CPA Compliance Officer

K. Dawn Yount, SPHR
Director of Human Resources

Jennifer Brashear, RN, CHPN Director of Outpatient Care

Kurt Lorenz, PharmD
Director of Pharmacy

Carol Hemken, RN, BSN, CHPPN Director of Inpatient Care

Mike Rowan

Director of Facility Operations
Stacy Sanders

Chaplain/Bereavement Coordinator

Jamie Benson Community Outreach Coordinator

Newsletter Editor • Nancy Lamar Newsletter Design • Autry Design Contributors • Wendy Frizzell, Courtney Waggener



